TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

May 23, 2018
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Jim McGoff, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Cicely Richardson, Peggy Villar, Terry Straight, Deborah McGoff, Ruth Hook, Ann Green, Ken Wiren, Jordon Sutherlin, Harry Osmer, Sandra Marsh, Justin Adams, Mark Marsh, Tom Thomson, Joe Kenney, Peter Thomson, Paul Carreiro, Jim Kenyon, Sheri Clifford
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Steve Allen - Assessor
Allen reported the completion of new construction review and data entry for the year.  He assisted the Tax Collector with producing the first issue warrant for tax bills that required Selectboard signatures.  Allen has also begun the 25% cyclical work.
Joe Kinney

Kinney introduced himself and briefly explained municipal grants and programs and his willingness to assist the town in any way possible.

Terry Straight – Highway Truck
Straight distributed information on the new 1-1/2-ton truck that was approved for purchase at town meeting.  He explained his process for gathering pricing information and discussing the requirements for hydraulics.
Adams felt with the information received the bids should be reopened for accurate requirements.

McGoff agreed that a new spec sheet should be sent out for bid.

A motion was made to cancel the former bids for the 1-1/2-ton truck voted on at town meeting as the specifications were not adhered to.  The motion passed.
Adams stated the new specifications should be written for the bid process per the warrant article.  The Board discussed drafting a more comprehensive specification for the new truck adhering to the purchasing policy.

McGoff and Straight will work together to see how area towns draft their bids and confirm the warranty is valid with a ten-foot plow.

Straight reported that the 100 watt 2-way radio that was part of the warrant article per specifications is available for $3,718.72 until May 31st.  If the radio is ordered following that date the cost will be $5,300.00.  

McGoff said he didn’t know much about radios, but felt the cost was high.  Adams asked if the purchasing policy was followed to gather quotes for the radio.  Straight felt with the paperwork he had the policy was followed.

R. Hook pointed out that Roger Hadlock had a radio and emergency lights in his personal vehicle that belonged to the town and asked if they were returned when Hadlock left his employment.

The Board will ask Hadlock to return the radio and lights as soon as possible.

McGoff stated if there was nothing wrong with the radio in the 1-ton, why should another one be ordered.  Adams agreed.
Tom Thomson – June 7, 2018 Meeting with NH Dept. of Environmental Services
Thomson has spoken with Shane Keskie from NH-DES and confirmed the meeting on June 7, 2018 at 9:30 AM at the intersection of Route 25A and Quinttown Road to look at Jacobs Brook and see why washouts continue to happen along the brook.  Thomson asked there were any other problem areas to let him know prior to the meeting so can inform Keskie.  He stated this review of the Jacobs Brook area will be done with no cost to the town.

Tom Thomson – Quinttown Road Bridge
Thomson discussed the damage to the bridge during the July 1st and October 29th storm events resulting in a ‘red list’ from the NH Dept. of Transportation.  Work to repair the bridge was done by Larry and Clifton Taylor and now that the bridge is open it has a 6-ton weight limit and Thomson is not able to bring his equipment across the bridge.  

Adams asked Straight to contact the state to determine legal weight limit.

A motion was made to reinstate an E1 limit on the Quinttown Road Bridge over Jacobs Brook immediately, subject to State inspection.  The motion passed.
II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Adams announced that on June 13, 2018 at 5:30 PM Jason Bachus will be sworn in as Police Chief for the Town of Orford.  Bachus has agreed to a three-year commitment once he completes the Police Academy in the fall for certification in New Hampshire.
Smith reported that Criterium Engineers reviewed the foundation of the town office and will submit a report with an invoice for $582.80.

Adams discussed forming a committee to review the structural needs of the town office building.

Smith stated the dynamics of the Planning Board have changed.  Smith has stepped down as Selectboard Representative, McGoff has stepped down as Planning Board Vice-Chair and will now be the Selectboard Representative. 

B.  Other
McGoff submitted his recommendation for changes for the Road Agent job description.

Smith submitted three motions for consideration:

Motion 3.  Starting June 4, 2018 all full time Town employees (8 hour per day and 40 hours per week) will take a 30 minute lunch break on their own time, between the hours of noon and 1 pm.

Adams felt the motion was not necessary as this is presently stated in the Employee Handbook and only requires enforcement from the Board and Department Head.
Motion 1.  No Town employee or any unauthorized person may use any Town Office or Town Building for any personal use or gain.

Also, only Town employees or authorized part-time employees may operate and drive Town vehicles and or equipment.  No unauthorized person may ride in or drive Town vehicles or equipment.

McGoff seconded the motion

Smith brought up a former employee used the highway garage to work on his girlfriend’s vehicle and he would like to see the motion passed and part of the Employee Handbook so it is clear to all employees.
Following a brief discussion and following amendment, the motion passed.

…Also only qualified Town employees or as authorized by the Town may operate and drive Town vehicles and or equipment..
Motion 2.  Starting June 4, 2018, a regular work week for all full time Town employees will be a five day week, Monday through Friday, 8 hours per day, 40 hours per week, year round.  

McGoff seconded the motion

Villar felt with the nature of town work the motion wasn’t reasonable.

Sutherlin asked Smith for his background and/or purpose for this motion.

Smith stated the 4 10-hour day the highway does in the summer was not efficient.

M. Marsh didn’t agree with 4-day work week and a 5-day work week was more efficient.

McGoff felt a 5-day work week would be best so roads are checked regularly.
Green suggested staggering or flexible time to meet town needs.

Thomson felt it was a good opportunity for the Board to make the necessary changes within the employee handbook and begin over with potential new employees.

Adams couldn’t see how passing this motion stating “all town employees”, it would work with the highway department, but the Administrative Assistant would be paid over time to attend meetings and the Board just completed a lengthy negotiation with the Police Chief with the key issue being flexible hours.  If Smith’s intention is to get rid of the 10-hour, 4-day work week the motion should be voted down and the Board make a policy regarding the highway department work schedule.

Adams called for a vote.  Smith wanted to recuse himself, but as it was his motion he voted yes.  McGoff, after some thought voted yes.  Adams asked McGoff if he wanted to pass the motion as it was written, McGoff stated no, it needed to be amended to make it specific to the highway department.  Another vote was taken which resulted in 3 no votes.
The following policy was approved by the Board:

The Orford Highway Department employees will work a standard 8 hours per day, 5 days a week.
This policy will become part of the Employee Handbook.

Adams summarized that the positions of Administrative Assistant, Road Agent and Road Crewman will be advertised in the Journal Opinion, Valley News, Bridge Weekly, It’s Classified and Indeed webpage.

Adams asked the Board to consider establishing a committee to address the situation on Archertown Road hill at the next meeting and to also be prepared with the scope of work, cost and ending recommendation.
III. New Business
A.  Correspondence

Adams read a complaint about the condition of Tannery Road, a letter from Faith Knapp regarding the appointment of board members, and a letter from Kelley Monahan regarding withdrawing from the Budget Advisory Committee, rejecting the nomination as Planning Board alternate and a legal matter.

Adams pointed out the email from Ann Green with regards to a possible illegal junkyard on the Common at the Dennis residence.  The Board will review.

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

Thomson asked the status of testing at the town sand pit.  Adams will speak with Straight about testing.  Thomson offered to take photos and have Mary Pinkham-Langer, NH-DRA Gravel Tax Appraiser review them.  The Board accepted the offer.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of May 9, 2018 were approved as amended.

The minutes of May 15, 2018 were approved as written.

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for a personnel matter and legal issue at 8:54 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 9:32 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:35 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
